Faculty Assembly Executive Council Minutes
November 28, 2012

ASB 230, 9:15-10:30am

Present: Jill Weiss, Donna Crawley, Ken McMurdy, Irene Kuchta, Jonathan Lipkin, Jennefer Mazza, Murray Sabrin, Bob Becklen 

Absent: Tae Kwak 
Secretary: Rebecca Root
1.     Motion to approve previous minutes. Unanimously approved.

2.     Scheduling Issues

a. ARC has requested that the date of the next FA be moved up a week so as to hold a vote on the Art Therapy program. However, that would require a FA to take place a week from today, and it is not possible to prepare a full agenda in time. 

Instead, Pres. Weiss made a motion to hold a special faculty assembly meeting electronically to vote on the Art Therapy program. Motion approved unanimously.

b.   Pres. Weiss made a motion to reschedule the December 12 Executive Council meeting to 10-11am. Motion approved unanimously.
3.     Faculty Survey on Deans
Pres. Weiss distributed the survey results for each dean to the relevant Unit Reps. Because the FA voted in May to make the qualitative comments available to faculty in the respective unit of the dean, Unit Reps also have these. In keeping with our own tenure/promotion/reappointment packets, a hard copy of the survey results and comments will be made available for interested faculty (in the office of the Unit Rep). Pres. Weiss instructed Unit Reps to forward the results to their deans in the next day or two; then forward the quantitative results by email to all unit faculty the following day, along with a statement that those interested in seeing the comments can refer to the hard copy in the possession of the Unit Rep. 
4.     International Risk Assessment Committee (IRAC)
This semester, an International Risk Assessment Committee was formed and tasked with assessing the risks associated with international locations at which college-approved activities occur (including study abroad and Alternative Spring Break). The committee membership includes approximately half a dozen administrators and one faculty representative. IRAC recently sent the President’s Cabinet a recommendation against allowing a faculty-led Alternative Spring Break in Guatemala for Spring 2013. Faculty who were involved with this and previous Alt Breaks in Guatemala were not consulted in the writing of that report and recommendation and have expressed concerns about the process used and lack of faculty input. 

Rep. Mazza will forward to the Executive Council IRAC’s report/recommendation and a response sent by Prof. Iraida Lopez (and signed by a number of faculty members) to President Mercer on this matter. Secretary Root will find the charge of IRAC and whatever policies the college has on international risk assessment.
The Executive Council will raise this issue with the President’s Cabinet at our meeting on Monday as an example of a failure of shared governance. This may also be an issue to raise at the next FA.

5.     Promotion Caps
Pres. Weiss discussed this issue with Pres. Mercer. The current BoT policy (Policy 459) limits the percentage of faculty who can hold Associate or Full status to 75% of faculty, but the Executive Council has requested that this cap be removed. Pres. Mercer plans to review the policy with Assoc. VP for Academic Affairs/Employee Relations Judith Jeney and then bring it to the next BoT meeting.
6.     Preparation for Monday’s Meeting with President’s Cabinet

The conversation might best be framed in terms of shared governance, indicating our understanding of that concept and Middle States’ acknowledgement of its weakness at Ramapo. Two recent examples of failures of shared governance are the IRAC process and the Provost’s Council’s approval of policies the faculty voted against (if indeed this is the outcome of the next Provost’s Council meeting). The point will be reiterated that including one or two faculty members on administration-created committees is not our idea of faculty consultation or shared governance; many issues need to be brought to the Executive Council and to FA, where the faculty voice can be heard.

7.     Follow up with Provost Barnett re: FA motions

a. The Executive Council needs to follow up with Provost Barnett on her suggestion that Assistant Dean tenure cases be submitted to the all-college faculty committee for tenure in future. Rep. Mazza suggested the Executive Council also request that the hiring manager be separate from (not a member of) the hiring committee. Rep. Mazza will draft a suggested procedure for the Executive Council to review and propose to Provost Barnett.

b. On the issue of clarifying the procedure for closing graduate programs, Provost Barnett indicated at FA her belief that the existing procedure is sufficient. Pres. Weiss suggested the Executive Council ask a faculty member with expertise in graduate programs to draft a proposed procedure for the Executive Council to review and ultimately propose to the Graduate Council and Provost.  

c. Provost Barnett indicated that a policy regarding what degrees count as equivalents of Master’s and doctorate degrees exists. The Executive Council would like to see that policy. 

d. Both Provost Barnett and ARC Chair Prof. Emma Rainforth noted that current policy limits the number of Independent Studies a student can take to 8 credits within their major. They suggested this undermines the argument made at the last FA that limiting the total IS credits available to students to 8 would prevent advanced students from taking otherwise unavailable upper level courses in their majors. However, the consensus in the Executive Council was that this point does not undermine the faculty’s opposition to the new limits to IS credits, as other arguments in favor of more flexibility on this issue included taking advanced courses in second majors, minors, languages, etc.

8.     Discussion Regarding FA-ARC Coordination

In order to facilitate communication with ARC, the Executive Council recently decided to send a liaison (Rep. Lipkin) to meet periodically with ARC. However, the ARC Chair and membership have expressed some concerns about that measure. Pres. Weiss suggested a joint meeting of the Executive Council and ARC so we can jointly determine the best ways to facilitate communication. Pres. Weiss will propose some dates to ARC, preferably Dec 19.
9. Discussion of Graduate Council re: Marketing

Tabled due to lack of time.

10. Status of Class Schedule Change Proposal

Tabled due to lack of time.

11. Survey of Faculty following up on last FA Conference

Tabled due to lack of time.

12. Syllabus Duplication for Spring Semester

Pres. Weiss and Provost Barnett recently discussed this issue. The Provost stated that the college goal is to reduce photocopying of syllabi by 50% this year, with an eventual goal of eliminating photocopying of syllabi. For now, if faculty request photocopies of their syllabi, permission should be granted. It appears only AIS has a policy in place against copying of syllabi. Pres. Weiss will communicate with Dean Nejad about this. 

13. Preparation for Next FA Meeting (Dec. 12)
Tabled due to lack of time.

14. Other Business

a. On December 6, two sessions are being held to discuss design and space use on campus in light of upcoming construction projects. Pres. Weiss urged the Executive Council members to attend and to encourage others to go. 
b. Rep. Mazza proposed (and others concurred) that a list of all Executive Council decisions be prepared at the end of each year. This will facilitate institutional memory, as it would be overly onerous to search through all minutes to determine what the Executive Council did on any given issue each year.
